It’s All About Me: Helping Students Create PowerPoint Presentations for IEP Meetings

Frequent Questions

1. Why PowerPoint?

2. What if my students know more about PowerPoint than I do?

3. Should each student’s PowerPoint look the same?

4. How do I help my student get started?

5. How much information should go into their PowerPoint?

6. Help!  They want to add pictures and sounds; how do I help them do this?

7. How do I save these documents so that they can be shown at a meeting?

8. What equipment do I need to use to be able to show the PowerPoint at the meeting?

9. I have a student with significant disabilities; how can they create a PowerPoint?

10. Mom and Dad can’t come to the meeting.  How can my student share their PowerPoint?
Answers

1. Why PowerPoint?

PowerPoint is widely used to present information in an entertaining visual format.  It is a series of pages, or slides, that contain text, images, movies and sounds.  Each slide is built separately, but the information presented in your finished product ties together so that the audience retains an overview of your topic. The application is easy to use and kids of all ages really enjoy creating a unique “look” to their presentations. For your students, a PowerPoint presentation is a powerful communication tool; it will often say much more than the student would be able to verbalize.  A child might be uncomfortable speaking about their learning difficulties to a room full adults; a PowerPoint slide, however, listing a few bulleted points, such as paying attention, reading, and taking tests, with an accompanying image that communicates difficulty (a “frowning face” icon, or a picture of a child throwing a tantrum) helps the child get the point across.
2. What if my students know more about PowerPoint than I do?

Students often do know more than you, and that’s not a bad thing. Many students learn to use PowerPoint in elementary grades where they use the application for book reports, science and social studies projects, and health and PE topics. Most children do not take the time to take online tutorials or visit web sites to read how to use the applications; they are used to a trial and error approach to teach themselves the rudiments.  They are used to toggling between tabs and are familiar with “reading” the icons to glean the basics (e.g., they know the icons for font size, and to make fonts bold or underlined).  Often times this slap shot approach gives them a very basic presentation and they may not want additional assistance from you.  Children of all ages learn computer skills from each other, and it won’t be unusual to have a student competent in PowerPoint who is able to help classmates add bells and whistles to their slides.  It is important that you know at least as much about the PowerPoint application as your students; you will have to have knowledge in areas, though, they won’t have, such as how to save and show their presentations.  There are many good, simple online PowerPoint tutorials you can review.  While you are using the application, the F1 key will bring you to the help menu.  Be specific with a description of the problem you are encountering; you will be offered a step-by-step guide of how to accomplish your task.
3. Should each student’s PowerPoint look the same?

Student PowerPoints should be unique to each student.  Remember that it’s an Individual Education Program; just as goals and accommodations differ for each student, the information they enter into their PowerPoint should reflect their own strengths, challenges and preferences.  However, certain topical areas should be uniform.  We have developed PowerPoint templates for elementary and secondary students.  These templates are a guide for information to include, such as: things I can do well; things I need help with; my hobbies and interests; things that help me learn (accommodations); and goals that I have set in school and in my life. Whether you use the templates or not, you will want to give your students the topic areas they need to address so that their presentation is a relevant part of the IEP meeting.
4. How do I help my student get started?

Make sure that you allot ample time for your students to begin working on their presentations.  Students will quickly get bogged down in the myriad layouts and themes; if you don’t set limits, they can spend hours viewing and downloading PowerPoint templates from Microsoft Online.  It is best to work with students ahead of time to develop the text they want in their presentations, even if it is just a few key words for each topic area. Block your class period to allow time to select a template, or decide layout and colors, then move students toward placing text within each slide. Only when they have completed the text portion of each slide should they be allowed to add images, sounds, word art and the many other features that allow students to personalize their information.  This is often a work in progress, and students will want to tweak up to the very last minute. If your student is planning to use a PowerPoint presentation in their IEP meeting, begin work at least a month in advance.  
5. How much information should go into their PowerPoint?

The information contained on PowerPoint slides is meant to be brief and concise.  A common mistake is cramming lengthy blocks of text onto a relatively small visual field.  Ideally, a PowerPoint slide provides one or two bulleted points that cue the presenter to elaborate.  While lengthy text blocks may not be a problem for your students, be sure they recognize fewer words will allow them to increase the font size for greater impact, and will also allow them more room on the slide for the pictures they will surely look to add.  You will want to help your students address each topic area simply, and in their own language.
6. Help!  They want to add pictures and sounds; how do I help them do this?

Don’t panic!  Adding images and movie clips is not difficult, but does involve a few steps.  Before you instruct students on adding graphics and sounds, be sure you test the ability to visit web sites where such features may be downloaded.  Most school districts place strong filters on internet activity.  Some schools do not allow use of search engines, such as Google, a big source for many of the images kids will want to use in their presentations.  If accessing the internet is a problem, check with your school librarian to see if there are images than can be scanned and stored on the computer for kids to place into their PowerPoints.  If your students do have access to the internet, there are “safe” sites with free clip art that can be downloaded and placed onto a slide.  In general, once a student has located an image they wish to use, right click on the image.  Select “Save Picture As” and designate a place on the computer to save the image.  Be careful!  If the image is placed on the desktop, and if the computer is turned off, that image may be lost.  Many schools have computer drives just for student or teacher use; check with technology staff or administration for information on where to save and store documents. Once you have assigned the image to a folder (make note of the folder so you can find it later), click “save” and the image will be stored.  While in the PowerPoint application, click into the slide where the image is to appear.  Under the “Insert” tab, click “Picture.” You will be brought to a listing of folders; locate the folder with your image, double click on the image, and it will be imported into the slide.  You will have to resize the image to fit accordingly. Again, use the F1 key to get step by step instructions of inserting images and sounds into a PowerPoint slide.
7. How do I save these documents so that they can be shown at a meeting?

Before undertaking any student instruction in PowerPoint, be sure you know how documents are saved and stored on the computers in your school.  Many schools have drives dedicated to teacher and student use (e.g., an “S” drive for student use).  When students use school computers to create a PowerPoint presentation, they should be able to save the document for later retrieval.  If a student drive is available, you can set up folders within that drive for your class, and in turn, each student can create a personal folder.  PowerPoints can be saved to that folder.  If you are using a school computer for the IEP meeting, you should be able to access that student folder to share the PowerPoint with meeting attendees.  Some students may want to begin their PowerPoint using a school computer and work on it at home.  If so, students should bring a flash drive (sometimes called thumb drives or sticks) to school and save a copy of their document that can be transported to other computers.  If the IEP meeting is held outside of the school building, such flash drive housing a copy of the PowerPoint can be used on any computer with USB ports to accommodate flash drives.
8. What equipment do I need to use to be able to show the PowerPoint at the meeting?

You will need a computer and the ability to call up the PowerPoint, whether it is housed on a drive on that computer, or accessed through the use of a flash drive.  While PowerPoints can be shared on a computer screen, you will probably want to project the image so that it can be easily seen by all attendees.  An LCD projector is traditionally used to share PowerPoints; ask your technology staff or your school librarian about accessing one for your meeting.  Many school systems use an online IEP platform accessed through the internet; a computer with an LCD hookup allows sharing of the online IEP with team members.  Adding a PowerPoint presentation to this lineup is simple; prior to the meeting, open the PowerPoint on the computer and reduce the screen so that it appears in a window tab at the bottom of the screen. During the meeting, click on the tab to restore the PowerPoint to full size and view the presentation.
9. I have a student with significant disabilities; how can they create a PowerPoint?

PowerPoint slides can be as simple as text on a white background; depending on the student’s disability, they could write a few words within text boxes. Creating PowerPoints is a good peer activity, so you might think in terms of pairing a student with more significant disabilities (cognitive, motor involvement or a combination) to act as “director” with a student who can operate the computer.  You can also attach programmable switches to the computer that will allow your students with motor impairments to more easily navigate the building of a PowerPoint. For your students with intellectual disabilities, investigate other software applications such as SwitchIt! Maker 2, an inexpensive program that allows elementary age children to create a PowerPoint like presentation through the use of a menu of options.  This program is also operable by a switch. The point is, all children can participate in their IEP meeting with the creation of a short personal presentation; no one should be denied this opportunity.
10. Mom and Dad can’t come to the meeting.  How can my student share their PowerPoint?

Parents are integral members of the IEP team and should ideally be present when meetings are held.  Should you encounter a situation where a parent is not able to be present when the child presents their PowerPoint, you can send the presentation home with the child on a flash drive so s/he can share it on the home computer.  If the family has no computer access, PowerPoints can be printed in a variety of formats that will allow the child the chance to share each slide and discuss the creation of the presentation.
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